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Dear Councillor

THE COUNCIL - THURSDAY, 21ST JULY, 2016

Please find enclosed, for consideration at the next meeting of the The Council taking place on 
Thursday, 21st July, 2016, the following report(s) that were unavailable when the agenda was 
printed.

Agenda No Item

3 Questions from Members of the Public  (Pages 1 - 4)

4 Questions from Members of the Council  (Pages 5 - 10)

23 Appointments to Committees and Working Parties  (Pages 11 - 12)

23a Departure of Sally Holland, Corporate Director for Corporate Services  

24 Exclusion of the Public

To agree that, under Section 100(A)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the public 
be excluded from the meeting for the item of business set out below on the grounds 
that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of 
Schedule 12A to the Act, and that the public interest in maintaining the exemption 
outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

25 Minute 136 of People Scrutiny Committee held on Tuesday 12th July 2016  

Robert Harris
Committee Officer
Legal & Democratic Services

Public Document Pack
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QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Council Meeting – 21st July 2016

Question 1 from Mr Webb to the Executive Councillor for Transport, 
Waste and Cleansing

Question

Will Southend Council change the speed limit of 40mph to 30mph on the 
southbound carriageway between Civic Centre and Southend Victoria as 
suggested by the Green party John Fuller?

Answer

Local speed limits are determined by traffic authorities having regard to 
guidance issued by the Department for Transport. Speed limits should be 
consistent, self-explanatory and seek to reinforce people's assessment 
of what is a safe speed to travel. Speed limits should also encourage 
self-compliance and be seen by drivers as the maximum rather than a 
target speed. 

The section of Victoria Avenue outside the Civic Centre is dual 
carriageway part of A127 subject to 40mph speed limit which 
consistently applies along this road. The layout and design of this section 
of the road is consistent with what drivers would normally expect for a 
road with a maximum speed limit of 40mph. A reduction in speed limit 
from 40mph to 30mph along the section of the road will lead to 
inconsistency, confusion and be counterproductive as the drivers will 
continue to drive at the speed that will be seen appropriate to them by 
very nature of the road. This may lead to more driver errors such as 
driving too close etc which could lead to more accidents and causalities 
as drivers and riders travelling at inappropriate speeds are more likely to 
be involved in such situations.  It is therefore not appropriate to reduce 
the speed limit in Victoria Avenue.

Question 2 from Mr Webb to the Executive Councillor for Transport, 
Waste and Cleansing

Question

What were the factors that caused the back log of miss collection of 
black bags across Southend during May Bank Holiday, How do you think 
this could have been avoided? Have the level of complaints and miss 
collections reduced since then?
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Answer

The Council and its Waste Contractor apologises to residents for the 
disruption to their waste collection service and I am pleased to say now 
that collection services seem to be back on track.

At a recent briefing with the Members of the Council Veolia accepted that 
the disruption was caused by a combination of factors which with the 
benefit of hindsight could have been planned better. 

Introducing the new collection service in a Bank Holiday period caused 
confusion and it would have been better to have delivered all new blue 
collection boxes before commencing with revised collection dates. In 
addition to this the new Waste Transfer Station was only operational 
from 30th June which meant that prior to this all tipping and bulking took 
place at a facility outside the borough which led to delays in refuse 
vehicles getting back to the town.

I am pleased to say that the level of complaints has now reduced 
significantly.

Question from Mr Fieldhouse to the Executive Councillor for 
Housing, Planning and Public Protection Services

The new administration has announced that it is to scrap the charge 
levied on cafes, restaurants, pubs and the like, to place tables and chairs 
on public highways. 

Can the relevant portfolio holder tell me how many establishments will 
directly benefit from this, how many of those are independent local 
traders and the total figure of income lost to the public purse due to the 
scraping of this charge?  I would also like to know how this loss of 
income will be absorbed into the Council's budget. i.e. where cuts will be 
made or alternative revenue generated and also what is the cost to the 
Council of administering and regulating street dining, assuming that it will 
still have to undertake these measures to ensure the public's safety and 
also guard against any negative impact on our highways?

Answer

With the introduction of the change all premises that have tables and 
chairs would benefit financially not having to pay a fee for the licence. 
There are 55 premises that are licenced for a table and chair.  We do not 
specifically ask the applicant if they are an independent trader or tied to a 

2



3

multiple. However a cursory review of that list shows that around 50% 
are in our opinion considered ‘independents’. 

Income from Tables and Chairs licensing generated £22870 last year. 
The loss of income will be absorbed by the Council but the requirement 
to have a licence for table and chairs on the highway will continue to 
ensure public safety.
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QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL

Council Meeting – 21st July 2016

Question from Councillor Aylen to the Executive Councillor for 
Transport, Waste & Cleansing

A meeting was held where officers presented a feasibility scheme for the 
Kent elms junction all councillors were invited to comment and make 
suggestions.

A number of schemes were put forward including the original intended 
layout of Kent elms junction and another that would reduce costs 
environmental and construction time by two thirds.  Following this all 
were assured another meeting would take place were officers would 
present a final plan of intent.

Since then there have been a number of press releases stating the final 
plan of intent that appears to be the complete opposite to the feasibly 
scheme and to those suggestions that were agreed.

May I request from the cabinet holder when the promised follow up 
meeting will take place where officers would present a final plan of 
intent?

Answer

Following a meeting held on 4th February with Members and officers to 
discuss scheme options for the Kent Elms Junction improvement, a 
technical report incorporating options and suggestions put forward at the 
meeting was issued to attendees on 3rd March 2016. 

Three highway and four footbridge options were put forward within the 
public consultation which was carried out on 21st March to 30th April 
2016.  Consultation with Members at the 4th February meeting has also 
been included within the consultation.

At the meeting of Cabinet held on 15th March 2016 it was agreed that the 
preferred option was Highway Option 1 and Footbridge Option 2. 
However, it was also agreed that this was subject to land negotiations 
and the outcome of the consultation exercise.  

5

4



The outcome of the Consultation including the inputs from Members 
following the Workshop held on the 4th February 2016 has formed the 
basis of the design to be taken forward for implementation.  The current 
proposed option(s) includes changes in response to the feedback 
received from members and the public.  At the meeting of the Cabinet 
held 15th March 2016 it was also agreed:

‘That once the results of the public consultation have been considered, 
that delegated authority be given to the Chief Executive and Corporate 
Director for Place, in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Public 
Protection, Waste and Transport to agree the final option to be taken 
forward to detailed business case submission, implementation, 
advertisement of any necessary traffic regulation orders, land acquisition 
and planning permissions following circulation of these details to all 
Members and discussions with Group Leaders.’

Following discussions with Group Leaders the final scheme will be 
circulated to all Members.

Question from Councillor Ware-Lane to the Leader of the Council

Question

I am proud to live in a diverse and tolerant society. Racism, xenophobia 
and hate crimes have no place in our country.  I hope that we, 
Southend-on-Sea Borough Council, will condemn racism, xenophobia 
and hate crimes unequivocally. We should not allow hate to become 
acceptable.  

Can the Leader assure me that Southend-on-Sea Borough Council will 
work to ensure local bodies and programmes have the support and 
resources needed to fight and prevent racism and xenophobia?  Further, 
will the Leader reassure all people living in Borough of Southend-on-Sea 
that they are valued members of our community?

Answer

Of course I unequivocally join Councillor Ware-Lane in condemning any 
form of racism, xenophobia and hate crimes in our country. Extremist 
views and intolerance have no place in a civilised and modern society.

Councillors will know that our town has a long history of excellent 
community cohesion. The Southend in Harmony Community in 
Partnership group, for example, hold a highly successful annual event in 
our civic parks, attracting thousands of residents to come together and 
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celebrate their differences. Such events, and many similar initiatives, go 
a long way in promoting our rich and increasingly diverse culture and 
combating xenophobia and racism.

Like the Council, Essex Police take reports of hate crime extremely 
seriously and continuously analyse incident rates. The latest figures 
show that there are no current trends or patterns.  However, along with 
our Community Safety partners, we will continue to be vigilant. The 
Council’s PREVENT Board is central to monitoring community cohesion 
and is doing some excellent work in training our staff, and our partners 
staff, to better understand and counteract the negative effects of 
ideology and radicalisation. 

I can assure Cllr Ware-Lane that the Council will continue helping local 
residents, community groups and voluntary sector organisations 
champion greater understanding whilst breaking down the barriers of 
ignorance and misunderstanding. We will also continue to maintain close 
links with our faith and community networks, listening carefully and 
working with them to address any concerns that they may have’.

I would also mention that all local authority school governors should be, 
especially Councillors, alert and mindful to monitor the issue and raise 
any concerns they have with the appropriate authorities.

Question from Councillor J Garston to the Executive Councillor for 
Housing, Planning and Public Protection Services

Question

With increases in Anti Social behaviour in parts of Milton ward could the 
portfolio holder tell me what measures are being taken to improve this 
situation for residents and business owners quality of life?

Answer

The very nature of the location of Milton ward, incorporating two of the 
main shopping areas of the borough as well as the seafront will see 
higher levels of anti-social behaviour compared to those of other wards 
with specific elements of ASB that are not so obvious in other wards.  

Street drinking and begging has been prevalent in these areas and I can 
advise that a concerted effort has been placed on tackling this using 
intervention, prevention and ultimately enforcement.  Through 
intervention and prevention with partner agencies it has been identified 
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that for begging a significant number have homes and are in receipt of 
benefits.  Many of the street drinkers are complex individuals and 
engagement with rehabilitative opportunities clearly takes time.   
However, the impact upon the wider community is taken into account 
and Community Protection Warning Letters and Notices are issued and 
where necessary, Criminal Behaviour Orders are applied.

A strong partnership approach is taken to anti-social behaviour 
associated with the night time economy including building on 
relationships with licensed premises and utilising the skills of third sector 
groups such as Street Pastors.  

For 2016 Milton Ward I can advise that 56 Community Protection 
Warning Letters have been issued and 32 Community Protection 
Notices have been issued.

1 Criminal Behaviour Order has been obtained and a further application 
is pending conviction.

With regard to general ASB that has the greatest impact for residents, 
the SMAART team carry out evening visits or patrols at least once a 
week to tackle the root causes of anti-social behaviour and where 
necessary can carry out joint patrol with Police and/or partner agencies.

For the High Street and Seafront BID Rangers provide a visible and 
proactive response to ASB and have been successful in preventing 
escalation of ASB.

Question from Councillor Butler to the Executive Councillor for 
Housing, Planning and Public Protection Services

Question

Can the Portfolio Holder for Housing advise me what the latest position 
is with the Sheltered Housing review?

Answer

I am pleased to report that Peter Fletcher Associates (PFA) have 
presented the first draft report to Officers, which has been shared with 
me.  My comments have been fed back to PFA for incorporation into 
their final report.   We expect to have the final report imminently, which I 
will then share with members.
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Question for Councillor D Norman to the Executive Councillor for 
Housing, Planning and Public Protection Services

Will the Executive Councillor now reaffirm the commitment given to 
Queensway residents (both tenants and leaseholders) by the previous 
administration that in the event that residents are displaced from their 
current homes by the regeneration project, they will have a guaranteed 
right to return and be housed in the new Queensway development?

Answer

Yes.
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Council Meeting - 21st July 2016

Appointments to Committees and Working parties 

Holocaust Memorial Day Working Party (8 Members) 

Conservative

Councillor Moring (Chair) 

Councillor Walker

Councillor D Garston 

Councillor Jarvis 

Labour

Councillor Norman MBE

Councillor Jones

Independent 

Councillor Assenheim

Southend Independent Group

Councillor Callaghan 

Joint Place and Policy and Resources Programme Working Party (8 Members)

Conservative 

Councillor Arscott

Councillor David Garston

Councillor Jonathan Garston

Councillor Burzotta

Labour

Councillor Robinson (Vice-chair)

Councillor Gilbert 

Independent 

Councillor Ayling (Chair) 

Southend Independent Group

Councillor Callaghan 
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LSCB/SAB Scrutiny Panel 

Councillor Walker (to replace Councillor Courtenay) 

Place Scrutiny Committee and Policy and Resources Scrutiny Committee – 
UKIP vacancies

Councillor McGlone to be appointed to both Scrutiny Committees to fill the current UKIP 
Group vacancies. 

People Scrutiny Committee – Church of England Statutory Co-opted 
Representative

The diocese has nominated Emily Lusty to be appointed. 
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